Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, July 26, 2021, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Lyme Town Hall

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman/Lyme Land Conservation Trust)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Riley Doherty (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Parker Lord (Town of Lyme)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Regan Stacey (Town of Lyme)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Call to Order:  Following a brief review of an article in Estuary magazine highlighting the Eightmile Wild & Scenic program, Chair Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:06 PM.  

Minutes:  Minutes of the May 24, 2021 ERWSCC meeting were accepted by consensus.

National Park Service updates:  The NPS cooperative agreement with ERWSCC is approved for the upcoming fiscal year (October 1, 2021 – September 30, 2022).  The $165,000 allocation for the program budget is approved, though will require formal release of funds from the federal government (expected).  At a quarterly meeting of the NPS Wild & Scenic Board and staff, it was reported that new federal funding federal budget requests are higher than originally anticipated, but it still needs to go through the full funding process.

Executive Committee/Budget:  Pat Young shared the ERWSCC expense spreadsheet for the year to date.  No surprises, so expenses are within the current budget.  Invoices for ongoing work are expected by year end, including from the University of Connecticut and for printing new maps produced by the Outreach & Education sub-committee (+/- $2000).  Forecasting for the remainder of the year shows there may be up to $51,000 available for further allocation.

Community Grant Requests: Previously, the Committee voted to approve $10,000 to support a Town of East Haddam open space land acquisition (on O’Connell Road Extension), dependent on a Town vote to approve the acquisition.  An additional $5000 towards this same project was discussed previously; Irving made a motion to approve the additional $5000 grant to the Town, still dependent on a positive Town vote.  Motion seconded by Ed Natoli.  There was no further discussion; East Haddam town representatives on the Committee (Mary Augustiny, Bernie Gillis) abstained from the vote.  Motion was passed by the Committee.

The Salem Land Trust is working on a land acquisition project along Ransom Brook (a hand-out was shared to provide details).  It will be receiving funds from the DEEP OSWA matching grant program for open space land acquisition; surveying requirements as specified in the grant approval were previously unknown, which will add $12,700 to the land trust’s project cost.  Brief discussion on survey requirements ensued.  Young will reach out to 2 – 3 contacts to see what their experience has been regarding OSWA grants and surveying.  Kim Bradley suggested seeking additional quotes for the needed survey work.  Parcel boundary lines are somewhat convoluted, which is a factor in the quote for work.  The land trust hopes to complete the work by the end of the calendar year.  Irving suggested the Committee was interested in providing support for the survey work and that further due diligence from the Salem Land Trust would be helpful before the Committee made a formal commitment of funds.  While no formal vote to approve funding support was made, the Committee did agree by general consensus that upon exploring other survey bids and completing further due diligence, an allocation of grant funds would likely be available.

Partner Updates:
-  The Nature Conservancy:  David Gumbart reported that the Conservancy’s plan to use its house at the Burnham Brook preserve as an office has been formally approved, with funding support being provided by the Community Foundation of Middlesex County.  He will reach out to Young and Irving to initiate formal discussions with ERWSCC as a potential lessee for office space.  The East Haddam Land Trust has also expressed interest in possibly making use of the house and the Conservancy will also reach out to the Connecticut Botanical Society.
-  DEEP:  grants for OSWA funding are due at the end of September.
-  Salem Land Trust:  (discussion earlier in the meeting re: surveying needs)
-  East Haddam Land Trust:  the land trust is looking at a possible land acquisition project on Hedlund Road, along the Honey Hill faultline; very early stages, though neighbors have expressed interest in providing funding support.
-  Lyme Land Conservation Trust:  Irving reported there are several acquisitions projects in the early stages.
-  Town of Lyme:  no updates.
-  Town of East Haddam:  focus currently on Town budget.

Subcommittee Updates:
-  Outreach & Education:  Young reported the sub-committee met to discuss RiverFest (scheduled for October 16).  Planned for Devil’s Hopyard State Park, the DEEP says it’s a go (i.e. no COVID-related postponement).  The Eight Mile River band will play.   Promotion and advertising the event will be the subject of the next sub-committee meeting.  Help with parking will be needed (East Haddam Land Trust, maybe?).  Bradley inquired if Stage 1 Cycling Club might be able to have a table; they could share space with the New England Mountain Bike Association.  

Riley Doherty reported on the June 26 herpetology day at Hartman Park, including sharing of photos from the event.  Dennis Quinn led the event, which involved searching for and finding herps.  13 painted turtles were located, among other species.  32 people attended the event, and enjoyed it.  Registration filled up quickly, so it is expected this same event should be scheduled for 2022. Doherty continued with updates on ERWSCC’s Programs in the Park, at Devil’s Hopyard.  Nearly 100 people attended the raptor program, which received enthusiastic feedback; 40 – 50 people attended the river exploration event, which was somewhat affected by recent heavy rains, with high water levels and velocity.  The Denison-Pequotsepos Nature Center hosted a reptile day with some 60 people attending.  Some families attend multiple events.  Young thanked Doherty for all her efforts; a local newspaper article was written about the programs.  

Doherty reported a September 12 riffle bio-assessment will take place with the East Haddam Girl Scouts.  Young reported that ERWSCC will be present at the upcoming September 4 Celebrate East Haddam event.  She and Doherty will be present for a portion of the day, and any Committee members that can help out are encouraged to attend.  ERWSCC will have a table adjacent to the East Haddam Land Trust.  On September 11, the Salmon River Watershed Partnership will partner with ERWSCC to conduct volunteer training for river assessments at Salmon River State Forest on the Colchester/East Hampton line.  Ed Natoli suggested another program (with land use boards)  featuring Dennis Quinn may be of interest, though the sub-committee will want to be sure not to overbook Quinn, given his time constraints.  

-  Protection and Management:  Young reported on a draft brochure for Salem, regarding the Eightmile River overlay zone, and asked if Bradley (who is Chair of the Salem Inland Wetlands and Conservation Commission) would want to provide input.  Bradley confirmed her interest and will present the draft to her Commission.  The Town of East Haddam has a grant submission to the State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO), in association with the DEEP, to investigate the Chapman Falls area of Devil’s Hopyard, which is of interest relative to both Native American and early colonial history.  Decision from SHPO is pending.  New maps of the Goodwin Trail are complete; Bernie Gillis has distributed some in East Haddam.  Young will get quotes for printing copies to be available at RiverFest and for future sharing.

-  Science and Monitoring:  Dohery reported 29 temperature and 7 conductivity loggers are deployed throughout the watershed.  Intern Gere Johnson is helping with summer stream monitoring at 9 – 10 locations.  Temperature loggers will be pulled after September 15.  Doherty extended an invitation to Committee members to participate in a field day to gather data or help with logger removal.  Moulson Pond fishway monitoring is finishing up which includes video feedback for species and numbers tallies. A data sheet was distributed.  3598 fish have been tallied this year, from March 25 – June 11.  Doherty explained negative downstream (DS) numbers indicate a loss in that species’ local population.

-  Project Review:  Route 82 bridge replacement project is underway.  Liz Lacy of the NPS did conduct a site visit; Young will reach out to Lacy for an update on her field visit.  Application for a permit are going through the process for DEEP and Army Corps of Engineers for the Lyme/Falls Brook bridge project; no timeframe currently available for approvals.  Bridge replacement in Lyme over the Eightmile River on MacIntosh Road is pending (planning stages).  

The East Haddam Fish & Game Club wetlands application for dredging was withdrawn temporarily.  A revised application to the East Haddam Inland Wetlands Commission is expected later in the summer or fall after a site walk.  A site walk in September or October is possible.  The dredging would be done in deeper water areas (pools) of the Eightmile River. It does; while no one spot proposed major dredging, the total amount, in aggregate, is substantial.  

There is no update from the Army Corps of Engineers regarding the Shingle Mill encroachment in Salem.  The landowner has done some minimal remediation, including planting grass to help prevent erosion & sedimentation.  DOT is proposing to replace a culvert on Witch Meadow Brook, above the local campground in Salem.  The campground’s large pond is below the work site, so the impact to flow on the brook is minimal (i.e. pond itself impacts hydrology more so than the culvert project).  

Rich Chyinski reported on a project along Big Brook, at its Route 85 crossing, in Salem.  Culvert work is happening, though it is not known if the project is replacing a culvert, or simply maintenance of the existing one.  Young will see if she can find out more details.

Old/New Business:  no old/new business was brought up for discussion.

Adjournment:  there being no further business to discuss, Irving adjourned the meeting at 6:46 PM.

 
Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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